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REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING – June 5, 2023







MINUTES OF A REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
June 5, 2023 – 7:30p.m.
Council of the City of Berea, Ohio, met in regular session in the Council Chamber on June 5, 2023 and the meeting was called to order by President of Council Jim Maxwell at 7:30p.m. Present: Mary K. Brown, Erika Coble, Leon R. Dozier, Sr., Rick Skoczen, Lisa Weaver and Gene Zacharyasz. Absent: Chris McManis. Present via Zoom: Director of Public Works Tony Armagno and Director of Finance Andrea Morris. 
The Pledge of Allegiance followed. 

This meeting was held in compliance with all legal requirements including Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised Code and Chapter 109 of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Berea. The certificate of compliance is on file in the Clerk’s office.   

Moved by Mrs. Brown, seconded by Mr. Skoczen, that the minutes from the May 15, 2023 Public Hearing #1 be approved. Vote on the motion was all ayes and no nays. The motion carried. 

Moved by Mrs. Brown, seconded by Mr. Dozier, that the minutes from the May 15, 2023 Public Hearing #2 be approved. Vote on the motion was all ayes and no nays. The motion carried. 
Moved by Mrs. Brown, seconded by Mr. Skoczen, that the minutes from the May 15, 2023 Regular Council Meeting be approved. Vote on the motion was all ayes and no nays. The motion carried. 
MAYOR'S ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT AND COMMENTS

Mayor Kleem was not present. 
REPORT AND COMMENTS BY THE OFFICERS OF THE ADMINISTRATION:
Andrea Morris – Director of Finance:

Mrs. Morris had no report, but in response to a question from Mrs. Brown, stated that once the City goes live with ADP in July, paperless payroll options will become available. 
Barb Jones – Director of Law & Public Safety:
 

Mrs. Jones was not present. 

Mr. Skoczen inquired about the status of the new ambulance for the Fire Department, as he noticed the Berea Fire Department was borrowing one from another City. He wondered if someone could follow up with him.

Mr. Dozier asked for a follow-up regarding the City’s stance on Airbnb properties.

Tony Armagno – Director of Public Service:

Mr. Armagno announced that the City has now, officially, been awarded the CDBG and CDSD grants for the Emerson Avenue project. Bids have been advertised and will be opened next Friday, with construction to begin in middle to late summer, and conclude by fall. He added that the funds must be used this year. 


Mr. Armagno informed Council that the City is applying for a grant through the County for the tree canopy program that will inventory approximately 7,500 trees and sites throughout the City and include the replacement of trees removed during the Barberry project. The cost of the inventory is between $80,000 and $100,000, and the grant would cover 80% of the cost, with the City committing to funding the other 20%. The awarding of the grant will take place in July. 


Mrs. Weaver asked if speed bumps are utilized anywhere in the City, and if one could be considered at Lee Road and Westbridge. Mr. Armagno replied that while the City does receive requests for them, there are none in use throughout the City because the speed data simply does not support their use. Mr. Armagno stated that he is willing to have further conversations regarding specific situations. 
Marty Compton – Director of Recreation:

Mr. Compton was not present.
COMMENDATIONS:

NONE
PETITIONS:


NONE
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION:
 

Russ Krivak, a social studies teacher at Snow School at OhioGuidestone, part of the Berea City School District, informed Council that his class participated in a project for community involvement, which began with him showing them pictures along Eastland Road and asking them to identify what was missing. After a bit of time, the students recognized that there are no school safety signs outside of their school, like the ones present for the high school. The students, having acknowledged this safety issue, became very passionate about the need for school signs along Eastland Road. 


Mr. Krivak then turned the floor over to several of his students, all of whom read letters they had written to City Officials, providing reasons why the school signage is important to them and necessary. Reasons for the signage included the fact that some students in the nearby cottages make poor decisions and run off the campus, possibly in to the street, and this is a significant safety concern, as well as the fact that many children suffer from mental health issues, which makes driver awareness all the more essential. 


Mr. Maxwell thanked all the students for their participation at the meeting, adding that he will make sure that both Mr. Armagno, the City’s Director of Public Works, and Mrs. Jones, the City’s Public Safety Director, receive copies of their letters. He added that the Police Chief listens to the meetings, thus their message has already been delivered there. 

Mrs. Brown thanked all the students for having the courage to say something, adding that their voices have been heard.


Mr. Zacharyasz also thanked the students for coming, noting that elected representatives do not know everything that is going on, and it takes conscientious citizens like themselves to call attention to places where change is needed. He stated that hopefully their issue can now be addressed, which will help make Berea a better place to live. 


Mr. Dozier thanked the students for having the courage to speak in this public forum, adding that he supports them in their endeavor.


Mr. Skoczen thought it was great for the students to practice public speaking, while also having their voices heard and bringing about change. He thanked them for attending this evening. 


Mrs. Coble thanked Mr. Krivak and the students for their attendance, adding her appreciation for the invitation to visit their school, as it was a real treat for her.  

COUNCIL COMMITTEE REPORTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS:



Woodvale Union Cemetery Board of Trustees – Jim Maxwell


Mr. Maxwell stated that, with the assistance of the Middleburg Heights Service Department’s bulk purchase pricing, the Woodvale crew was able to plant 17 new trees, adding that the entrances have also been re-landscaped with mulch and river rock, and all foundations and stones are up to date. He noted that the annual audit has been approved and filed with the State.

Mrs. Brown asked if flags are placed for Memorial Day, and Mr. Maxwell explained that a different Boy Scout Troops places flags each year. 
LEGISLATION – THIRD READING:

 
ORDINANCE NO. 4-3: AN ORDINANCE DESIGNATING THE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 227 FRONT STREET (PERMANENT PARCEL NO. 364-04-006), ALSO KNOWN AS THE OLD ST. MARY’S SCHOOL, AS A LANDMARK DUE TO ITS HISTORICAL SIGNIFICANCE AS PART OF THE HERITAGE AND CULTURAL CHARACTERISTICS OF THE CITY OF BEREA.

The Clerk read the title of the Ordinance. 

Moved by Mrs. Brown, seconded by Mr. Dozier, that Ordinance No. 4-3 be adopted. Vote on the motion was ayes: Brown, Coble, Dozier, Skoczen, Weaver and Zacharyasz. Nays: None. The motion carried. 

LEGISLATION – SECOND READING:
RESOLUTION NO. 5-3: A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE TAX BUDGET OF THE CITY OF BEREA FOR THE FISCAL YEAR BEGINNING JANUARY 1, 2024, AND SUBMITTING THE SAME TO THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY FISCAL OFFICER.

The Clerk read the title of the Resolution.


Mrs. Morris announced that she will review the exhibit in detail at the Public Hearing before the next Regular Council meeting. 


Proposed Resolution No. 5-3 stands on second reading. 

ORDINANCE NO. 5-4: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SERVICE TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS AND ENTER INTO ONE OR MORE CONTRACTS FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE NORTH END SEWER NEW FLOW CONNECTION PROJECT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.
The Clerk read the title of the Ordinance. 


Proposed Ordinance No. 5-4 stands on second reading. 
ORDINANCE NO. 5-5: AN ORDINANCE REPEALING AND REPLACING ORDINANCE NO. 1981-31 BY ESTABLISHING A NEW PROGRAM FOR THE PAYMENT OF LIMITED REIMBURSEMENT TO HOMEOWNERS IN THE CITY OF BEREA WHO, WITH A PROPER PERMIT AND UNDER CERTAIN CONDITIONS, PLANT A TREE OR TREES IN THE CITY-OWNED TREE LAWN AREA AND/OR YARD IN FRONT OF THEIR HOMES, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

The Clerk read the title of the Ordinance.  


Proposed Ordinance No. 5-5 stands on second reading. 

LEGISLATION – FIRST READING:
ORDINANCE NO. 6-1: AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO CERTIFY TO THE FISCAL OFFICER OF CUYAHOGA COUNTY UNPAID WATER AND/OR SEWER RENTAL CHARGES AND/OR OTHER MISCELLANEOUS CHARGES FOR LEVY AND COLLECTION ACCORDING TO LAW, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

The Clerk read the title of the Ordinance. 


Mr. Maxwell reminded Council that this Ordinance is introduced at the first meeting in June each year so that it can be voted upon in September, once the exhibit has been prepared. 


Mrs. Morris stated that residents have until June 30, 2023 to pay their 2022 bills so that they are not certified to property taxes and subject to a 20% penalty and 18% interest. 

Proposed Ordinance No. 6-1 stands on first reading. 
REPORT AND COMMENTS BY THE PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL 

Mr. Maxwell stated that while Council may recess for the summer, all Members should be aware that they are highly likely to be called back for meetings as a busy legislative agenda awaits. He added that he intends to meet with Mayor Kleem to sketch out some possible meeting dates in order to maximize the amount of participation that can be achieved. 

Mr. Maxwell continued by stating that next Monday’s Work Session will begin at 7:00p.m. and be held in the Atlas Room at Berea-Midpark High School.


Mr. Maxwell concluded by stating that the Chamber’s new sound system will begin to be installed tomorrow. 

REPORTS AND COMMENTS BY THE MEMBERS OF COUNCIL         

Mrs. Coble stated that she has received some complaints from residents in her Ward regarding noise at the Fairgrounds. While she has met with the Fairgrounds regarding this complaint, she asked Mr. Zacharyasz to explain some of the benefits the City receives from the success of events like the City Club’s Rib Burn-off.


Mr. Zacharyasz stated the Rib Burn-off is City Club’s largest fundraiser and, this year, thanks to the great weather, a record number of people attended. He continued by explaining that the City Club has donated over $1.4 million back to Berea through a variety of avenues and programs including, but not limited to, construction of the clocktower on the Triangle, installation of grandstands and a press box at the Roehm Field, construction of the new high school scoreboard, construction of the Fairgrounds’ Victory Arch on Eastland and two signs on Bagley Road, donations to various non-profit and school organizations that volunteer at the Rib-Burn-off, the donation of weight lifting equipment at the Roehm sports complex, the purchase of two Senior Jitneys, the funding of four Police canines, and the offering of annual scholarships. 


Mr. Zacharyasz added that he is humbled to be a part of such a tremendous organization and to be amongst the company of some of the founders, many of whom are past Grindstone Award Winners. 

Mr. Dozier asked if Council could consider legislation regulating Airbnb properties, and Mr. Maxwell responded that if Mr. Dozier drafts something, it could be placed in to committee for review. Mr. Zacharyasz noted that Mrs. Jones, Mr. Madzy and Mrs. Swisher did a lot of research with regard to this topic, and should be consulted first. 

Mr. Dozier said that a Zoom meeting will be held on June 26, 2023 regarding the North End’s forthcoming entrance to the Metroparks. 

Mr. McManis was not present. 
Mr. Skoczen said that it was great to see local representation in the Memorial Day Parade, adding it was good to see so many community members come out. He hoped to see a lot of people at the Lou Groza Field dedication tomorrow, as well.

Mr. Skoczen reminded residents that the cutoff date for utility contracts is approaching, and concluded by announcing that Kade Swisher, a 2021 graduate of Berea-Midpark High School, pitched a complete game this morning for Baldwin Wallace University, and achieved the win. If the baseball team can get through the next couple of games, it will be the first time, in the history of the University, that they make it to the College World Series!
Mrs. Weaver said to be conscious of water use because of the lack of rain, adding that rain is really needed. She also noted that she will not be available for Monday’s Work Session. 
Mr. Zacharyasz thanked the community for supporting the Berea City Club’s Rib Burn-off over Memorial Day weekend, adding that the money raised will be put to great use for the City. 

Mrs. Brown thanked the Berea City Club for all the ways they support the City, adding that they do not receive the recognition they deserve.
Mrs. Brown stated that she will be touring the Browns Stadium tomorrow, and the year she toured the Indians Stadium began the trend toward World Series appearances. 

Mrs. Brown announced that a seminar for Seniors regarding fraud will be held on Wednesday at 1:00p.m.
CORRESPONDENCE 

The May 11, 2023 – May 30, 2023 Correspondence is available in the Clerk’s office. 
OTHER BUSINESS:

Mr. Maxwell reminded everyone about the Work Session on Monday, June 12, 2023 in the Atlas Room at the high school. The meeting will begin at 7:00p.m. 

There being no further business before Council, it was moved by Mrs. Brown, and seconded by Mr. Dozier, that the Regular Council Meeting be adjourned. Vote on the motion was all ayes and no nays. The motion passed and President Maxwell declared the meeting adjourned at  8:23p.m.
______________________________________                       
              Jim Maxwell
                                                                                                             President of Council 
________________________________

Alycia Esson
Clerk of Council
CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE
The regular meeting of Council of the City of Berea, Ohio, held on the 5th day of June, 2023, was conducted in compliance with Codified Ordinances Section 109 and Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22.
___________________________________
Alycia Esson
             Clerk of Council
